
 
 

 
 

twLb/Lt![Ω{ /haa9b¢ 

 
 
 
 

Footloose ï The Musical ï Enhancing the Student 
Culture 
Through the contributions of a cast of thousands 
óFootloose ï The Musicalô has been an outstanding 
success. Alongside many rehearsals held during and 
after-school as well as weekends there was much 
activity around the preparation of sets, costumes, 
marketing and communications. Matinees were held 
over two consecutive days for 250 primary school 
students. Evening performances were very well 
attended, culminating in a sold out VIP Saturday night 
show. Congratulations to Natalie Same, School 
Musical Production Producer, Brigitte Ferguson, 
Director, Shelley Haughey, Choreographer, Felica 
Mundell and their outstanding team of students, past 
students, staff and parent helpers on our schoolôs 
achievement. The feedback on the show has been 
tremendous. 
 

Projected Student Enrolments 2017 ï Good to 
GREAT  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The enrolment increase for 2017 is extremely 
encouraging; a positive sign for the long term 
sustainability and viability of our school. 
 
Open Morning - Increasing Positive Parental and 
Community Engagement 
The Open Morning which was held on Friday 26 
August was very well attended and received. The 
objective of the Open Morning was to secure the 
maximum number of 2

nd
 and 3

rd
 preferences.  

 
óThe Path Forward ï New Direction at Ashwood 
High Schoolô ï Good to GREAT 
The following table sets out the outcome of many 
years of hard work on the part of Ashwood High 
School staff, students and parents on making sure 
our school is a transformed school. Thank you for 
your commitment to the Vision of Ashwood High 
School. 

 

 

 
 

 

(Continued on page 2) 

 
 
   

UPCOMING EVENTS  

19ï23 September VCE Practice Exam 
4 October  Whole School Assembly  
   (Leadership Presentation) 
7 October  EMR Athletics Carnival 
18 October  Chinese Visiting Principals 
19 October  Year 12 Breakfast and Assembly 
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Newsletter  

2016 
с 

Year 
Year 

7 
Year 

8 
Year 

9 
Year 
10 

Year 
11 

Year 
12 

TOTAL 

2011 78 75 93 74 90 66 476 

2012 67 85 64 91 67.8 60.8 435.6 

2013 38 59 80 61.9 76.7 47.8 363.4 

2014 34 41 65 79 64.9 73.5 357.4 

2015 42 33 52 65 80.2 53.5 325.7 

2016 52 52 52 66 69 72 363 

2017 87 52 49 67 62 67 384 

Staff/cast/crew with Mr Brett Moore (Principal) and Mr Graham Watt  (Member for Burwood) 



 

Positive Future for Ashwood High School ï Good to 
GREAT 
Our positive future will result from maintaining our 
strong School Vision, which includes a continued focus 
on: 

¶ The four pillars of our GREAT school 

¶ Four key priorities 

¶ CHOIR (Community, High expectations, Optimism, 
Innovation, Respect) 

¶ Educational Philosophy 

¶ Principalôs commitment 

¶ Outstanding state-of-the-art facilities on unparalleled 
spacious grounds 

¶ Student engagement, wellbeing and achievement at 
the centre of all decisions. 

 
In Term 4 of this year we will develop the 2017 Annual 
Implementation Plan for the third year of our Schoolôs 
current Strategic Plan. In 2018 we will undertake a 
School Review and develop our next Strategic Plan 
(2019 ï 2022). In 2022 (when the 2017 Year 7 students 
[our first Ashwood Revealed cohort] will be completing 
Year 12), it is anticipated that our overall student 
enrolment will be 667. 

 
Wattle Park PS School Review Panel - Increasing 
Positive Community Engagement 
Gayle Cope, Principal of Wattle Park PS invited me to 
be a panel member for her School Review process. It 
was a privilege to gain greater insight into the strengths 
and broad academic focus of this GREAT primary 
school. Ashwood High School is Wattle Parkôs closest 
secondary school. Historically, the Wattle Park 
community has not favoured Ashwood. Thanks to the 
support of staff at Wattle Park, the tide is turning, with 
four students enrolled at Year 7 in 2017.  
 

International Student Program (ISP) 2016 Annual 
Report Survey ï Enhancing the Student Culture 
The results from the 2016 ISP Annual Report Survey 
are very strong, indicating a well delivered program 
meeting the needs of our students. Congratulations to 
Kim Elliston, ISP Coordinator and staff for ensuring 
that our program and school is held in high esteem. 
 

Principal for a Day at Ashwood High School ï 

Increasing Positive Community Engagement 

Hamish Ride, Principal of Nous Group was Principal for 
a Day at Ashwood High School on Thursday 8 
September, 2016. Mr Ride works for a company which 
provides policy advice to the State government of 
Victoria, particularly in relation to areas such as 
curriculum provision, aspirations and career pathways. 
This day was coordinated by the Australian Council of 
Education Research (ACER). Hamish was impressed 
by the school and the level of engagement on the part 
of students. This is reflected in Hamishôs commentary 
on his day (within this Newsletter).  
 

Principalôs Student Forum ï Enhancing the Student 
Culture (Student Voice) 
A student forum was held with over 35 self-nominated 
student volunteers to gauge student feedback on óThe 

(Continued from page 1) 
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Newsletter Section Titles and Colours 

Principal Class Address (Leaders of a Learning Community)  

School Connectedness (Engagement & Wellbeing)  

Student Learning (Curricular and Co-Curricular Activities)  

Transitions and Pathways  

Parent / Community Partnerships  

General Notices  

Inside this issue        

Assistant Principalsô 
Report 

 School Captainsô Report  Science & Maths  Instrumental Music 
 

Musical Production  House Corner  Arts  Careers News 
 

Senior School Report  
International Student 
Program 

 Interschool Sport  
Updating School 
Records 

 

Engagement, Wellbeing & 
Transition  

 Curriculum  Health/PE  General Notices 
 

Pedagogy, Partnership &  
English/Humanities/
LOTE 

 ACE Program   
 

Past Present 

Student enrolment         
decline 

Student enrolment increase 

Poor community            
perceptions of                 
the school 

Community confidence in 
the school 

 

A school reacting to               
circumstances 

A school determining its 
own direction with a     
strong narrative of       
school improvement 
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Path Forwardô. Students were particularly excited about 
the positive changes being made at Ashwood High 
School. Their input was enormous. 
 

School Captains and Student Leadership Executive 
Positions ï Enhancing the Student Culture 
Decisions will be taken early next term in relation to key 
student leadership posts in the school these include: 

¶ Two School Captains 

¶ 1 International Student Captain 

¶ 1 VCAL Captain. 

My memory of last yearôs selection process is extremely 
vivid and positive. It was a rewarding experience seeing 
and hearing so many students aspire to these 
leadership positions. I look forward to taking part in this 
selection process for next yearôs captains and being 
impressed by studentsô strong sense of devotion and 
pride towards their school. Applications addressed for 
the principal close this Friday 16 September, 2016.   
 

Curriculum Day - Staff Professional Learning ï 
Valuing Staff and Building Capacity 
The Curriculum Day that was held on Wednesday 10 
August was most productive, focusing on quality 
curriculum and student achievement. Congratulations to 
Karen Bares, Head of Curriculum for her coordination, 
highly informed preparation and delivery. Thank you to 
all staff for their high level of engagement and 
productivity in getting Ashwood High School ready to 
deliver a quality Victorian Curriculum in 2017. 
 

Parent Information Subject Selection Presentation ï 
Year 7 ï 10; Senior School ï Growing Pride and 
Achievement 
The Parent Information and Subject Selection 
Presentation on Wednesday 24 August, 2016 was 
highly professional and well received by parents and 
students. Once the subject selection and allocation 
process has been completed, staffing projections for 
2016 will be established. Congratulations to           
Debra Gibson, Assistant Principal for the quality of her 
presentation, supported by Julie Huggins, Senior 
School Coordinator and Voula Jakubicki, Careers and 
Pathways Advisor. 
 

Change of Official Approved ICT Device at Ashwood 
High School ï Improving student outcomes through 
increased engagement 
School Council recently approved Lenova 11E YOGA 
as the official Ashwood High School Information & 
Communication Technologies (ICT) device, 
commencing in 2017. All students new to the school in 
2017 should purchase this device.  Current students 
who are looking to replace their existing iPads should 
purchase the Lenova 11E YOGA, but it is not 
compulsory to change over for current students. 
Students who continue to use their iPad will not be 
disadvantaged during the three year transition period. It 
is the Schoolôs expectation that all new students to the 
school in 2017 purchase the approved official Ashwood 
High School ICT device - Lenova 11E YOGA (not an 
iPad). Purchase of the LENOVA 11E YOGA will provide 
students with greater flexibility and versatility. Further 
details of this change are provided in Debra Gibsonôs 
comments within this Newsletter. 
 

Staffing Projections 2017 - Valuing Staff and 
Building Capacity 
With a growing student enrolment we are in the 
privileged position of attracting more highly qualified, 
suitably skilled and passionate practitioners to teach at 
Ashwood High School for 2017.  There are a number of 
positions being advertised on Recruitment Online. Many 
schools would envy our position of growth and 
prosperity. Some staff will be secured through the 
Melbourne Graduate School of Education (MGSE) 
Internship Program.  
 

Farewell to Mahnaz Ziguras  

I would like to farewell Mahnaz Ziguras, Ashwood High 
Schoolôs Laboratory Technician who is retiring. 

Mahnazôs commitment to her role, her passion for 

science and her friendly smile will be missed 

enormously by students and staff alike. Mahnaz has 

worked for Ashwood High School for 5 years and we 

wish her well in retirement. 

Architectural Building Program ï Stage 2 plus 
Additional Works - Growing Pride and Achievement 
The Building Program is progressing very well. We are 
pleased with the progress being made. The additional 
signage works being undertaken by the school will be 
part of an integrated marketing strategy and 
communications plan. It is anticipated that the Music, 
Multimedia and Education Resource Centre will be 
available some time in Term 4. The Senior School 
Centre will be handed over to the school early in Term 
1. The amphitheatre and plexi-paved all-purpose / 
weather sports courts will become available in by the 
start of Term 2. Ashwood High School is becoming 
known as the private school in the public education 
system. 
 

Safe and Enjoyable September Holiday Period 
I wish all students and staff a safe and rewarding 
holiday period.  Our Senior School students will be 
spending much of the break consolidating their 
understandings and preparing for the end-of-year 
examinations.  Thank you to all staff who are availing 
themselves during the first week of the school holidays 
for the practice examinations. Once again, thank you for 
making Term 3 a most memorable and satisfying time, I 
look forward to seeing you all safe and sound when we 
return in October. 
 

 

Mr Brett Moore | Principal 
13 September 2016 
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Principal for the Day ï Hamish Ride  
 
Through the ACER Principal For the Day program I had the opportunity to visit Ashwood High School to       
observe first hand a school in operation.  
 
My day to day role is as a principal consultant with the Nous Group, an Australian owned management         
consultancy.  In my role I work with governments and tertiary education providers to improve outcomes for   
students, communities and the economy.  My role also involves looking at transitions by students to tertiary  
education and how they are prepared for life after school. Ashwood High School was a great fit as I know this is 
also an area that Principal Moore is passionate about and a key focus for the school.   
 
My experience exceeded all expectations with the opportunity to meet with staff and students and to observe 
the school in action.  What I observed was: 

¶ A diversity of students with different backgrounds, aspirations and experiences but a shared sense of 
school community.  I arrived after the school play and athletics carnival and it was clear that school moral 
was high, but I was also struck by the personal nature of the school where students and teachers went out 
of their way to talk to each other.  

¶ A commitment to educational achievement, with students and teachers working closely together on     
learning. Students valued the focus on preparing them for their future through early exposure to exams, the 
supports to ensure students are neither left behind nor left unchallenged and staff that treated them as   
individuals. 

¶ A school that operated with a clear sense of direction.  When working with organisations we look to clarity 
of process, quality of workforce and the strength of the culture as key enablers to how work is performed.  It 
was clear that each of these were clearly aligned to and reinforcing Principal Mooreôs vision for the 
school.  It was also impossible to miss the investment in new facilities which many of the students were  
excited about the possibilities they will create.    

What I will take away from this experience is a much greater understanding of what is important to providing a 
quality education to students and the routines, disciplines and behaviours that underpin it. I also leave the     
experience with a renewed motivation to look at how the education system can prepare students for future   
education endeavours but also for the careers and experience that lie beyond. 
 
My final reflection of Ashwood High School is of a school on the rise.  As one student commented to my     
question if there is one thing you would change about Ashwood High School, the only thing I would change is 
that I would be starting this year, so I was able to receive the full benefit from all the changes that have been 
made over my time at Ashwood. 
  
Hamish Ride 
Nous Group | Principal 



 

Every term in the school year is action packed and 

distinctive in its own way. Term 3 tends to stand out 

for many reasons. It falls in the winter months 

where daylight hours are shorter and the weather is 

cold. It seems long as there are no public holidays 

to break it up and it is often perceived as protracted 

and relentless.  

Yet, so many positive, productive and exciting things 
have occurred over the course of this term.  
 

Firstly, the emerging blossom on trees and appearance 
of the first spring flowers have lightened  even the most 
flagging sprit and the longer hours of sun and daylight 
have hinted at promises ahead, creating increased 
sense of buoyancy and optimism. 
  
The Athletics Carnival reflected the very best of the 
Ashwood High School value of óHigh Expectationsô with 
students striving for excellence and their personal best, 
strong demonstrations of team spirit and good 
sportsmanship. This was further exhibited through the 
Principalôs Awards presentations, both to parents and at 
the whole school assembly. Congratulations to all! 
 

Courtesy and respect are visible features of the 
Ashwood community. The efforts and enthusiasm of all 
members of the Student Leadership team was truly 
inspiring as they worked tirelessly to plan, secure 
funding and deliver óWake Up! Weekô. Their broad 
consideration and meticulous planning resulted in a 
range of activities designed to make our students and 
staff feel included; energised about being at school; 
improve their empathy towards others; increase their 
awareness of mental health (theirs and those around 
them); as well raise their levels of motivation and 

engagement. The range of activities provided included: 
random acts of kindness, lollies, a ósilent discoô, flowers 
for teacher, just to name a few. There was certainly a 
óbuzzô around the school and a happy sense of 
anticipation. Thank you to the School Captains, House 
Captains, VCAL and International Students Captains, 
SRC Presidents and year level representatives for 
focusing everyoneôs attention in such a creative and 
enjoyable way to the importance of oneôs own personal 
wellbeing and, just as importantly, that of others. Thank 
you also to Ms Shelley Haughey for her guidance and 
enthusiasm which matched, if not exceeded, that of the 
students.  
 

Student Led Conferences for students in Years 7 to 10 
were held in the last week of the term, a timely 
opportunity to reflect upon progress, affirm positive 
habits and perhaps address areas for improvement 
during the term break. The end of their secondary 
schooling is fast approaching for Year 12 students. I am 
sure it seems as though they are hurtling at an ever 
faster speed towards their final assessments, the 
exams which begin with English on Wednesday 26 
October. In preparation, students will sit practice exams 
during the first week of the term break in all of their 
subjects and, though they will be spending even more 
time on revision, hopefully, they will also find 
opportunity for some rest and relaxation.  
 

I would like to thank all members of the Ashwood High 

School community for their hard work and contributions 

during Term 3 and wish them a safe and well deserved 

term break so they are refreshed and re-energised, 

raring to tackle all of the opportunities that Term 4 will 

bring.  

Ms Anna Kukuruzovic | Assistant Principal 
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Please be advised that beginning 2017 Ashwood High 
School is introducing Lenovo Yoga 11E (Gen3) as the 
recommended 1:1 learning device. It is expected that all 
new students to the school will purchase this device.  
Current student may continue to use their iPads for the 
next three years without disadvantage.   
 

The Lenovo 11E Yoga is a versatile laptop built for 
student use in an educational environment. Its sturdy 
exterior and solid build make it perfect for everyday use.  
It is very resistant to knocks and bumps, which is vital 
for students carrying it around, and to and from school 
each day. The 11E Yoga is a perfect 1:1 device as it is 
merges conventional laptop with touch screen tablet 
capabilities. This sort of adaptability provides students 
and teachers with flexibility to engage with interactive 
activities and applications, and to use the more 
traditional functions associated with word processing 
and spread-sheeting.  Access to the internet can be 
through either the tablet or laptop function.  
 

The specifications for this laptop have been verified as 
capable for the studentôs working needs. The Lenovo 

Yoga will be installed with the latest Department of 
Education EduStar image, so that each laptop will have 
over 80 educationally approved software applications 
such as Office 2016, Adobe Photoshop and Premiere 
Elements, Adobe Acrobat X Pro, Wolfram Mathematica 
and many more.  
 

The Lenovo Yoga can be purchased through Learning 
with Technologies (LWT) via an online link that will be 
provided with the booklists.  There are two options for 
purchase, the difference being the processing speed, 
with specifications shown in the attached table. We 
strongly recommend that you purchase your device 
through Learning with Technologies, as our onsite 
technicians will be able to provide technical support and 
deal with any insurance and warranty issues. We 
strongly recommend that you purchase additional 
insurance and warranty as offered by LWT and outlined 
in the table on the next page.    
 

Laptops purchased through LWT will be delivered to the 
school and will be imaged by our technicians to provide 
the Department of Education and training EduSTAR 



 

image. This provides access to over 80 different 
applications, including the office suite of packages 
(Word, Excel, PowerPoint, etc).  Please note that these 
local technician services cannot be provided for devices 
that are not purchased through LWT. 
 

LWT are providing an option for payment through an 

interest free loan with GE Money. The terms and 

conditions of this loan should be carefully investigated 

by parents and are provided through the LWT portal.  

The school is not involved in the provision of this loan 

option and all enquiries and transactions need to go 

through the website provided. 

Mrs Debra Gibson| Acting Assistant Principal 
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Processor Intel Celeron N3150 (2M Cache, up to 
2.0 GHz) 

Intel Core i3-6100U (3M Cache, up to 
2.3GHz) 

Operating System Windows 10 ï School Based Image Windows 10  ï School Based Image 

Memory 4GB DDR3 Memory (1x 4GB) 4GB DDR3 Memory (1x 4GB) 

Display 11.6ò HD LED (1366 x 768) Touch 
Screen 

11.6ò HD LED (1366 x 768) Touch Screen 

Dimensions 11.81ò x 8.5ò x 0.87ò 11.81ò x 8.5ò x 0.87ò 

Wireless Intel Dual Band Wireless-AC 7265 
(2x2, 802.11ac/a/b/g/n) 

Intel Dual Band Wireless-AC 7265 (2x2, 
802.11ac/a/b/g/n) 

Weight 1.51kg 1.51kg 

Webcam Front Facing Front Facing 

Storage 128GB Solid State Drive (SSD) 128GB Solid State Drive (SSD) 

Battery Up to 11.5 Hours Up to 11.5 Hours 

I/O (Input / Output ports) HDMI, USB 3.0, USB 2.0, 4-in-1 Card 
Reader, RJ-45 

HDMI, USB 3.0, USB 2.0, 4-in-1 Card 
Reader, RJ-45 

Cost $684* cost subject to fluctuation with 
currency rates 

$822* cost subject to fluctuation with     
currency rates 

Manufacturers warranty Warranty includes all hardware faults such as hard drive malfunction, motherboard, 
display, power cable, touchpad and keyboard not working. Any issue caused by the 
user is not covered. 
  

Additional Warranty 
Option 1 

3 Year Onsite Warranty (1 Year Battery) +$99.00. On site technician to fix on the 
spot. 

Additional Warranty 
Option 2 

3 Year Onsite Warranty (3 Year Battery) +$158.00. On site technician to fix on the 
spot. 
  

Insurance 
Option 1 

3 Year - Accidental Damage Protection Insurance +$139 
Protection against anything that isnôt covered under warrant e.g. drops, cracked 
screens, plastics broken, missing keys etc. 
+$100 insurance excess on claim 
  

Insurance 
Option 2 

3 Year - Accidental Damage Protection and Accidental Loss or Theft protection 
+$199 
Protection against anything that isnôt covered under warranty e.g. drops, cracked 
screens, plastics broken, missing keys etc. 
Will be provided with a replacement Yoga on loss or theft of your device 
+$100 insurance excess on claim 
  

Description ThinkPad 11E Yoga 3rd Gen 
(Model 1) 

ThinkPad 11E Yoga 3rd Gen 
(Model 2) 
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Well, our Footloose production has now been and 
gone and what a success it was! I would like, one final 
time, to thank all of the students, staff and parents  
involved in the team for all of their hard work and    
efforts. They all did a truly incredible job.  
 

On behalf of the Footloose team Iôd also like to thank 
our principal class and all of our school council     
members and VIPs, who attended the production on 
Saturday night. Thank you so much for coming and for 
supporting our Performing Arts Department, and    
allowing us the opportunity to put on this fantastic   
production. Thanks as well to all of the families and 
friends who attended the show and for being such a 
supportive audience.  
 

In the show, our beautiful Footloose choir performed 
beauitfully, but here at Ashwood High School the word 
óchoirô has extra meaning because it is also the       
acronym that represents our school values. It is my 
belief that the Footloose team embodies these 
óCHOIRô values and truly demonstrate what it means 
to be an Ashwood High School student, or member of 
the    wider Ashwood staff and parent community.  
 

The óCô stands for óCommunity of learning and trustô. A production like this doesnôt just happen. It is the culmination 
of hours upon hours of hard work from a whole team of people and really requires the whole school community to 
come together. We have had students involved in a myriad of different ways; actors, singers, dancers, musicians, 
as well tech and backstage crew, set builders and painters, logo, poster and t-shirt designs, make-up artists and 
the list goes on. We have had parents running the kiosk, sourcing props and costumes and assisting with        
make-up. Thank you to the Parents & Friends Network for all your hard work, assistance and contribution to the 
success of the musical. And we have staff directing, choreographing, playing in the band and mentoring our      
musicians, building sets, running the front of house, and again, the list goes on. And all of this hard work is        
voluntary and is done on top of all of our regular schoolwork. I would like, one more time, to thank                     
Brigitte Ferguson and Shelley Haughey for their outstanding contribution to this production. Our last musical was 
run by myself and Felica Mundell, our musical director extraordinaire, on our own, Iôm sure she will agree that it 
has been so nice and so much more fun to expand our musical team and share the load this year.  
 

The óHô stands for óhigh expectationsô. Many would not have noticed, but myself, Shelly and Brigitte sat in the          
audience, enjoying the show. This means that students basically ran the show themselves. They organized their 
costume changes, they moved the sets on and off, followed their sound and lighting cues and most importantly, 
dealt with any obstacles that arose (like forgetting lines or technical difficulties) with confidence and                    
professionalism.  Itôs certainly not easy to pull off a Broadway musical, designed for professional performers and 
crew. But we set high standards for our students and guide them to achieve their goals.  
 

The óOô stands for óOptimism, Reflection and Resilienceô- and this value has been really integral to our show. The 
students will tell you, that there have been a number of times when the teachers nearly lost their minds, when we 
lay awake at night stressing about whether the show would be ready or good enough to perform. Every single 
Footloose team member has made a mistake (probably many) at some time or another. But we have worked    
together, supported one another and remained positive and resilient. We kept working hard and we never gave up, 
and now look at what we have to show for it. Being a part of a musical production is a fantastic experience, and 
will provide memories that we can all reflect upon in years to come. I hope that the positive memories and lessons 
from this show, particularly for the Year 12ôs, will be long lasting and embody the spirit of Ashwood High School. 
 

The óIô stands for óInnovation, Creativity and Sustainabilityô. I remember a conversation that Mr. Moore had with 
Miss Ferguson late last year. He was concerned that Miss Ferguson taking on the role of the director may have 
been too much, given that she was already the Paterson House Coordinator. Miss Ferguson replied, óthis is the 
best part of my job. I need to be creative and have this outlet in order to do the other parts of my job wellô. I think 
this sums up the mentality of all the staff who have worked on Footloose, as well as the students. We are all      
creative people and working on projects like these, brainstorming different ideas on how we can do things, is what 
inspires us and motivates us in other areas of our work and lives.  
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This production, in particular, really got us thinking outside of the box, for how we could utilize the space in the 
best possible way, given that we essentially had no backstage space due to the exciting renovations to our       
Performing Arts and Multimedia Centre that are not far off completion. We had props and set being stored in every 
nook and cranny in the theatre, as well as our usual foyer and loading bay. We turned our industrial kitchen into a 
dressing room and our fabulous Collaborative Learning Centre into our kiosk and foyer. We are very excited to 
perform our next show and make use of the fantastic new facilities.  
 

Finally the óRô is for respect. One of my favourite things about putting on a musical is how we get to know the    
students in a different light, outside of the classroom, and how they get know us, as well as each other. We had 
students from Year 7 all the way to Year 12 in this production. We spent a lot of time together over the past few 
months and it has been so lovely to watch new friendships form during that time. This group of students are, not 
only talented, but they are also incredibly kind and friendly, they are helpful and take initiative, they support and 
comfort one another and they are wonderful ambassadors for Ashwood High School.  
 

So there you have it - what you saw in our production was not only the óFootlooseô choir, but the Ashwood High 
School CHOIR.  
 

Thanks again to everybody involved and everybody who supported the show. Itôs been so much fun ócutting looseô, 
but I think now itôs time to ókick off our Sunday shoesôéand relax!  
 

Ms Natalie Same |  Musical Producer/Manager                       

 

ñOn 1- 3 September a group of students from Years 7 to 12 had the 
pleasure of performing Footloose for members of both the school  
and community. It was an exhausting yet fulfilling experience that 
allowed students creativity to flourish. In preparation for the three 
nights, cast, crew and band members had rehearsals after school 
and on some weekends for hours at a time. Most high school 
students would grumble at the thought of staying at school after the 
bell rings, but for us it was an opportunity for our ideas to flow and to 
express our enjoyment of the theatre. We believe that seeing people 
of different ages and personalities come together to put on an 
amazing show really embodies the community spirit of Ashwood 
High School and the partnered learning between students and 
teachers- that's why we believe musicals are an extremely positive 
thing to have at schools. After finishing the show we both think that everyone should and can get involved, it's not 
just for actors but backstage, sound, lighting and set and props construction and more. Hope to see more of the 
student body participate in following musicals.ò 
 

Jacobi Loria (Willard) & Mikayla Sutherland (Urleen) 
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Term Three has proceeded at a rapid pace for both the senior students and the staff.  The Year 12 classes in 
both VCAL and VCE are finalising their SACs, Outcomes and assessments in readiness for the studentôs  
final classroom instruction on 18 October. 
 
The Year 12 VCE students all attended an ñAce Your Examsò session run by Elevate Education on Monday  
5 September, which the students found very helpful in preparation for their upcoming exams.  Many staff 
members have also been conducting extra lessons to assist with students understanding and completion of 
the coursework. 
 
The upcoming term break will see the senior students and their teachers attending school in the first week to 
undertake practice exams for Unit 3/4 subjects, revision classes and catch up sessions for the VCAL         
students.  Students are reminded to check their Compass schedule carefully for when these events will be 
taking place and to ensure that they arrive at least 15 minutes ahead of scheduled start times, with the     
necessary equipment. These sessions and practice exams are an extremely important part of the                    
preparation for satisfactory completion and the final exams and all students are expected to attend and apply 
themselves diligently to the tasks. 
 
Year 11 students have also been busy with a number of subject related excursions and incursions, as well as 
completion of coursework and assessments.  I would remind all students that it is their responsibility to     
contact their subject teachers re work missed due to an excursion and ensure that they complete any       
necessary tasks. 
 
One such incursion for the Year 11 students included a visit from a Community police officer to discuss safety 
issues for students.  This was organised by Bronwyn Cornell as a part of her Senior VCAL studies.  All VCAL 
students must be involved in the organisation of a Community project as a part of their Unit 2 Personal      
Development studies and I would like to thank all of the students, staff and wider Ashwood community    
members who have assisted the students with these projects.  

Mrs Julie Huggins | Senior School Coordinator 

 

The students have provided the following   information regarding the projects they are undertaking: 

ñWe are doing Blood Donations for our Personal Development project.  Blood Donation is a service of the 
Australian Red Cross and a voluntary blood procedure for those who may need help. The reason for why we 
do blood donate is because we are healthy and wanted to help those who need our blood to save them.    
 
So far, what we done is Chris has donated 500ml of blood at the centre in Mt Waverley and Tona is planning 
do it in another time. We planning to promote blood donation within the school, by writing this article and    
creating a poster.ò 
 

Chris Wang and Tona Le 

 
ñFareShare was created in 2000, they help the homeless people and cook food for people. They are cooking 
25000 free nutritious meals for each week and also have 800 regular volunteers to cook food. 
 

Our community projects is to help FareShare to get some donations of pasta and rice, and get a report from 
them about how they are using the pasta and rice and how they help the homeless people and give them 
food. 
 

We would like to thank all of those people who have donated pasta and rice for us to take to FareShare.ò 

Ricky Huo and Phil Chen 

 
ñBullying is the area we are currently looking at to help inform kids why bullying occurs. We chose bullying 
because it is a worldwide problem and can happen everywhere. Bullying can happen at schools, workplaces 
and even online. What we are trying to do is inform people about bullying and how they can prevent it      
happening at other schools/workplaces by giving a presentation to the younger kids so they can take that 
knowledge and expand on it further down the years. We chose to work with Bully Zero because they have 
been helping out with bullying for a long time and are very helpful when it comes to information about bullying 
in and out of schools.ò  
 

Miguel Myles and Middlemore Tupou 
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ñJamie and I are doing our community project on South Oakleigh Wildlife Shelter, an animal rescue centre that 
helps native wildlife.  
 
Our plan is to hold fundraising events during lunchtime to raise funds for the organisation as they struggle paying 
for necessities like their animal food bill which is $200 a week. As well as this Jamie is hoping to volunteer as they 
are in desperate need of helpers at the shelter. 
 
We chose to do this issue because we both have somewhat of an interest in animals and so we thought it was a 
good idea to team up and do one organisation that helps local wildlife.ò 

Caitlin Hudson 

 

ñMy major semester 2 community project is to assist and raise awareness of Neighbourhood 
Watch, a community based crime prevention program with ties to the police. I chose this       
organisation because I wanted to know more about it and  because it needs more involvement 
from the community.  
 

I have assisted Neighbourhood Watch by: 

¶ Attending the bi-monthly meetings 

¶ Delivering newsletters 

¶ Reporting street quality issues to council 
 
To raise awareness of Neighbourhood Watch, I invited Amanda Fahey, the Monash Youth Resources Officer from 
Victoria Police, to give a Presentation about the role of Neighbourhood Watch, crime prevention and personal  
safety for school leavers to the Year 11s. This presentation was held on Monday, 5 September. 
 

I had an evaluation survey for the students to fill out at 
the conclusion of the presentation and I recieved 33 
back. One of the questions asked the students to rate 
their knowledge of Neighbourhood Watch prior to the 
presentation on a scale of 1 to 5, with 1 being no 
knowledge at all and 5 being knowing all about it. The     
results are as follows:  
 
1 = 0%  
2 = 6.06% 
3 = 30.3% 
4 = 39.4% 
5 = 24.2% 
 

These results show that the majority of students believe 
that their knowledge of Neighbourhood Watch was fairly 
good. A result that surprises me. 
 

Neighbourhood Watch relies on involvement from the community and would value input from younger members of 
the community. Please consider attending a Neighbourhood Watch meeting in your local area and read the    
Neighbourhood Watch newsletters, which have useful information on safety and crime prevention. You can get 
more information on the Neighbourhood Watch website http://www.nhw.com.au/Homeò 
 

Bronwyn Cornell 

http://www.nhw.com.au/Home
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VCAL Working Bee 
 
The VCAL students have chosen as their school project in 2016 to rejuvenate the Ashwood Wetlands. Each 
week students spend 90 minutes battling invading weeds, blackberries and raspberries.  
 
Term 3 culminated in a Wetlands Working Bee on Sunday, 11 September.  
 
Where we planted 256 new native trees and ground cover in our rejuvenation efforts in the wetlands.  
 
It was a highly successful day. Please take the time to visit the wetlands to check out our progress!  

Ms Catherine Preston | Art/Technology/Humanities/History Teacher                

After Before 

After Before 
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Wow what a term we have had. There has been so much going on in the school itôs impossible to cover        
everything. I will just outline a few highlights for me and the student management team.  
 

Week 7 saw the production of óFootlooseô performed by students across the year levels. It was a huge success 
in every sense of the word, but I would like to make special mention of the relationships that have been made 
from this experience. With students from Year 7 right through to Year 12 everyone had their role and pulled it 
off without a hitch. Co-curricular events like this are what makes our school fantastic. This will be a memory 
that you will take with you as you move through the year levels and onto further studies. Congratulations! 
 

Wake Up Week! was in Week 9. This was an event that was developed, planned, implemented and reviewed 
by our Student leadership team. The team put together a proposal and was successful in obtaining a grant from 
Boroondara Youth Foundation for $1500.00. This enabled the event to run at no expense to our students or 
school. The week was planned to increase empathy, motivate our seniors as they move into a really stressful 
time of the year, and increase gratitude. Each day saw a different event at recess or lunchtime, as well as     
activities at the start of Session 3 each day to remind students to get involved.  
 

The student leadership applications for next year are underway. We will appoint the Executive team to begin 
with and then the Cabinet and SRC nominations will be accepted. If you need any further information on this 
process, then see Ms. Haughey or Ms. Kukuruzovic. The process of applying and interviewing is as important 
as getting the position itself, so make sure you are in the race in the first place.  
 

The House Athletics carnival was a huge success for our current Student Leadership Team. They ran a BBQ 
and were able to raise some much needed funds for further development of our student leaders and donations 
to charity. Again an event that was run completely by our students. Well Done! 
 

Looking ahead to next term we will be welcoming our new Year 7s for 2017 and with this comes an  opportunity 
for our current students to be ambassadors in welcoming the new students to our school.  Orientation day is on 
Tuesday 6 December, and Orientation Information Night is on Monday 5 December. We will need some       
student ambassadors for both of these events, so keep your eyes peeled for more information about this.  

Next year we are excited to be participating in óThe Alpine School ï The School for Student Leadershipô in 
Term 2 of 2017. This is an opportunity for students currently in Year 8 that will have the experience of a lifetime 
time at the Dinner Plain campus practice leadership skills and developing relationships with the wider         
community through a óMake a Differenceô project. More information about the application process will be      
provided to students and families early in Term 4.  

Ms Shelley Haughey | Student Engagement, Wellbeing & Transitions Leader 

 

Footloose the Musical 

Athletics Carnival 
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Do new technologies really make a difference in schools? Ashwood High School partnered with 
Monash University to try and find out 
 
Over the last 18 months researchers from the Faculty of Education at Monash University have been            
conducting a research project with Ashwood High School examining how new technologies are used in      
Secondary schools.  
 
Monash has partnered with Ashwood, and three other government schools in Melbourne, to try and push   
beyond the hype around new technologies and work out what difference iPads, laptops, interactive          
whiteboards and other technologies make in learning.  
 
Technologies help to transform learning, but the reality for teachers and students is sometimes quite different. 
Instead of focusing on the óstate of the artô the project looks at the óstate of the actualôðthe messy reality of 
how technologies work, and donôt work, in schools. Understanding these realities can lead to better use of 
technologies in schools, and better experiences for students and teachers. 
 
During the project, Ashwood students and staff have participated in an online survey, and researchers have 
been visiting classes and speaking with students and staff about how they use new technologies in their   
learning and their work. 
 
Findings include that the majority of students feel technology helps with school work, but less than half the 
students surveyed felt that technology helps them connect with their family. 
 
During Term 4 and early 2017 the project enters its final phaseðbringing staff, students and parents together 
to tackle some of the challenges identified earlier in the project. 
 
For more information about the project contact, Scott Bulfin, Faculty of Education, Monash University,       
9905 9067, scott.bulfin@monash.edu or Christopher Tipping, Pedagogy, Partnerships and Professional 
Learning Leader at Ashwood High School.  
 
Mr Chris Tipping | Pedagogy, Partnerships & Professional Learning Leader 

mailto:scott.bulfin@monash.edu
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Welcome to our last School Captain report for 2016.  
 
During our final full term as School Captains we have been really 
busy organising and leading our fellow leaders and peers through a 
long and busy term.  With only 12 official days of school left for us, 
and 12 official days of being the Ashwood High School Captains for 
2016, we are knuckling down to the final preparation for our exams 
and the completion of 13 years of education.  
 
This term has been full of co-curricular activities with most students 
participating ï these include ; Athletics, Debating, Interact,         
Wetlands Clean up, School Musical, Wake up! week, STAR Wars 
and more. It has been so great to be involved in organising and 
running such events and to see the majority of the school           
participating in one way or another. 
 
It is with a bitter-sweet feeling that Ashwood High School says goodbye to our little town of Bomont and its 
characters of AHSôs 2016 musical production Footloose. A lot of time, effort and many beautiful voices have 
been put into what was called óthe best musical Ashwood has seenô by Ashwoodôs alumni.  
 
It was a fantastic accomplishment and the result of almost 18 weeks of dedication by teachers and students 
ranging from Year 7 to Year 12. The songs were phenomenally performed, by both the singers and the band 
(consisting of almost entirely students!). Congratulations to everyone in the cast, band, crew and backstage!  
 
Our Year 12s have nearly finished all their courses for this year, and are beginning the upward climb that is 
exam preparation. We have one long month to look forward to, but with our dedicated teachers and motivated 
students, capable is our middle name!  
 
Valedictory is coming up in a month, and the tables are already being booked out ï our Year 12 cohort is really 
looking forward to celebrating their accomplishments and graduation with friends and family.  
 
 óWake Up! Weekô was the highlight of Term 3 for both staff and students. Centered around health and       
wellbeing, the week entailed engaging activities, like the silent disco party on óFit FriYAY!ô, a guest speaker 
coming in on óTurn Up Tuesdayô and a random acts of kindness day on óThoughtful Thursdayô, to name a few. 
Huge congratulations to the Student Leadership Cabinet for organizing the week-long event, with a big thank 
you to the Boroondara Youth Foundation, the organization who sponsored much of the event with a generous 
grant of $1500. However, no amount of money could compare to the absolute joy that was felt throughout the 
five days of activities! We hope to run this program again next year with our new leadership team, and we 
know that the school community is already looking forward to it!  
 
Weôd like to end with a couple shout-outs:  

¶ John Pantelios for enjoying downball way too much 

¶ Lachie Pior for always being positive 

¶ Mr. Littmann for ócracking the whipô 

¶ Cecilia (in the office) for making sure we always sign in and out 

¶ Tim Gibson for being the best-dressed non-teacher ever  

¶ Lois and Carmen (the cleaners) who always come after school ï you guys are the real MVPs 

¶ Belinda in the canteen for providing us with endless ways to spend our money 
 
We have loved everything this year has had to offer, and look forward to what next year will bring. We hope 
that you have enjoyed our newsletter reports, and have gained a significant amount of insight into the student 
culture here at Ashwood High School. 

Maddy Ryan and Hannah Sim 
Ashwood High School 

School Captains  

Hannah Sim Madeliene Ryan 



Ashwood High School                                                       Page 16   Parent Newsletter No 6  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  
 

 
 
{
Ŏ
Ƙ
ƻ
ƻ
ƭ
 
/
ƻ
ƴ
ƴ
Ŝ
Ŏ
ǘ
Ŝ
Ř
ƴ
Ŝ
ǎ
ǎ
 
ό
9
ƴ
Ǝ
ŀ
Ǝ
Ŝ
Ƴ
Ŝ
ƴ
ǘ
 
ϧ
 
²
Ŝ
ƭ
ƭ
ō
Ŝ
ƛ
ƴ
Ǝ
ύ

 
 

 

 

 (/53% #/2.%2 

 
Term 3 has been another busy one for the 
Houses at Ashwood. Through the Athletics 
Carnival, School Production, Debating and 
Sports Teams, students have had a variety of 
opportunities to get involved in activities outside 
of the classroom and in doing so support their 
house. It has once again been pleasing to see 
such a high level of student involvement in these 
activities. Within STAR group sessions the focus 
has been on report reflection and the creation by 
students of meaningful learning goals for 
semester two. These goals can be found on the 
studentsô Compass page and I encourage 
parents/ guardians to discuss these goals with 
their child and to ócheck inô with them on how 
they are progressing towards achieving them 
through the semester.   
 
STAR Group 
The other major focus of STAR group this semester is the Star Wars program. This program runs for 6 weeks 
during the 45 minute session on Tuesdays. House Captains and Co-captains organise and run quizzes, art 
designs and sporting activities. Thanks go to the following House captains and Co-captains for organising and 
running these activities;   

¶ Lachie Pior, Rachel Hull and Alan Martin: Art Designs 

¶ Kevin Lee and Jacobi Loria: Sporting events 

¶ Hayley Bacic, Chelsea Dunstan and Libby Thacker: Trivia/Quiz  

  
After some exciting and close competitions the winners for each house are: 

¶ Melba: STAR 3 

¶ Cowan: Equal winners with STAR 3 and STAR 5 

¶ Paterson: Equal winners with STAR 1,3 and 5 

¶ Flynn: STAR 5. 

 
Beginning this week is Inter-House competition.  Good luck to all students! 
 
Student Leadership applications  
The Student Leadership Executive Positions have now closed ï thank-you and congratulations to all those 
students that have applied for a position in this round of applications.  Following a short-listing process the 
appointment process will include; student speeches and interview panels. Early next term is the opportunity for all 
other students to nominate for the House Captains, Co-Captains and Year level SRC positions. Ensure that you 
have read through the Student Leadership manual and know what position you wish to apply for and get your 
application completed by the due date. If you need any assistance with this process please donôt hesitate to see 
Ms Haughey or Ms Kukuruzovic. 
 
Footy Tipping  
The Melba House Footy competition has been a tight race all season. Thank you to all staff and students who 
were involved this year. Congratulations to James King of Year 12 who won our Footy Comp for 2016 with 144 
correct tips. Other results include: Equal 2nd: Max Piatella of Year 8, Ms Bares and Ms Phillips with 141 tips. 
 
The Flynn House Competition was won by Axel Gruen of Year 10. 
 
The House Coordinators would like to wish everyone a great break and in particular the Year 12 students who 
will be revising hard for their end of year exams.  
 

House Co-ordinators:  

Ms Brigitte Ferguson (Paterson House), Mr John Sheehan (Cowan House), Mr Domanic Holloway (Flynn 
House), Ms Allison Phillips (Melba House)  

 


